FLASHBACK PAGINE DI STORIA



D. Thorburn Burns The Science Library The Queen's University of Belfast Luigia Sabbatini Dipartimento di Chimica Università di Bari sabba@chimica.uniba.it

VITTORIO

AMEDEO

Portrait of Vittorio Amedeo Gioanetti (1729-1815) [5] **A NOTABLE ITALIAN PHYSICIAN, CHEMIST AND CERAMICIST**

Aspects of the personal life of Vittorio Amedeo Gioanetti are reviewed together with his contributions to the methodology for the analysis of mineral waters and to technical aspects of the manufacture of fine porcelain. This last activity, in particular, gave him great popularity and the esteem of the House of Savoy as well as in the French Republic during the period of the French invasion of Piedmont.

ittorio Amedeo Gioanetti (or Victor Amedeus Gioanetti as he is sometimes called) was born in Turin on 31st October 1729 son of Giovanni Pietro Gioanetti (John Peter Gioanetti) head of the general tobacco agency and a Decurion (member of the City Council) of the city [1-4] [5]. He entered the Royal University of Turin to study medicine in 1747 and graduated in 1751. Six years later he was admitted to the Royal College of Physicians, Turin. Little is known of his medical activities except that he was in practice for 18 years in the Regio Parco of Turin and was widely appreciated for his humane manner as well as for his professional qualities. It appears he devised an effective purgative solution which bears his name. During his time as a physician in Turin he set up a private laboratory and carried out chemical research, works for private clients and

gave lessons to the youths of the best families. According to Bonino [6] he made over 3,000 lire each year from the laboratory.

He was a member of the *Accademia delle Scienze di Torino* [7] listed in the *Mémoires* for 1786 under the heading "National Academicians" as "Docteur en Médicine, Pensionnaire du Roi" and in 1788 as "docteur agrégé à la faculté de médicine, pensionnaire du Roi, & associé libre de la société royale d'agriculture de Turin". King Vittorio Amedeo III held Gioanetti in high regard and came to the decision to establish a Chair of Chemistry at the University of Turin and to appoint Gioanetti to it. However some influential persons, envious of Gioanetti success, worked against this project so that it was abandoned. In 1800, during the French invasion, two chairs were established, one for chemistry applied to medicine, the other for chemistry applied to arts and manufacture. Gioanetti was not appointed to either chair; G.B. Bonovicino got the first and G.A. Giobert the second chair. Interestingly, Modica in his account of "Chimica e Accademia" considered these three as the "fathers of Italian Analytical Chemistry" [7a].

At the considerable age of 70, on the 24th October 1799 in the Duomo di Torino, he married the 28 year old, Anna Maria Battaglino who bore their first child, Clara Margherita, on 13th November 1799. They had 8 children, their youngest, Angela Caterina was born 29th November 1815, the day before her father died. Gioanetti made significant contributions to methodology for the analysis of mineral waters and to the manufacture of porcelain, despite these contributions he was not mentioned by Partington [8].

Contributions reported in Analyse Des Eaux Minerales de S. Vincent et de Courmayer [9] and their impact

The original contributions to mineral water analysis

Gioanetti declares on the title page (see Fig. 1), in the preface and in the text that his book contains new analytical methods [9]. First he describes various qualitative tests, examination of the distillate from the mineral water then to the analysis of the residue after evaporation of the mineral water.

Gioanetti began working on his first method of analysis [9a] of the residue in July 1778. He proceeded as follows: 96 livres of water from St. Vincent were evaporated and yielded a residue of 4,544 grains. Using distilled water a soluble saline mass was extracted, weighing 3,648 grains. This mass consists of sodium sulphate, sodium chloride and sodium carbonate. The Glauber salt (sodium sulphate) could be separated from the rest by crystallization but the two other salts could not be separated by continued evaporation. To determine the chloride and alkali content he dissolved 456 grains of the original residue (corresponding to 12 livres of mineral water) and on evaporation obtained 316¹/₂ grains of Glauber salt, he then evaporated to dryness and got a mass of 139¹/₂ grains. Gioanetti proceeded by adding acetic acid to saturation. He then standardised the acetic acid solution with sodium carbonate. From the amount of acetic acid he calculated the amount of sodium carbonate present. Thus the original mass of $1391/_{2}$ grains contained 42 grains sal commun (sodium chloride) and 971/2 grains de natron (sodium carbonate). Gioanetti established that the sodium carbonate used for the standardisation was pure enough by neutralising a known amount of sodium carbonate with acetic acid, extracting the sodium acetate with alcohol, evaporation to dryness, igniting to form sodium carbonate. Comparison of the weight of the residue with that of the original sodium carbonate indicated the purity. Gioanetti was not convinced of the accuracy of this method and went on to describe a second method which, incidentally, gave almost the same results

In the second method [9b], 456 grains of the original saline mixture was treated with acetic acid (to saturation + a small excess) and extracted with alcohol. This causes dissolution of "*la Terre foliage de*



natron" (sodium acetate).The dried undisclosed salts weighed $357^{2}/_{3}$ grains, thus there was $98^{1}/_{3}$ grains sodium carbonate in the 456 grains saline mixture. Gioanetti mixed alum with the $357^{2}/_{3}$ grains saline mixture and distilled off hydrochloric acid, absorbed this in water and titrated this with pure sodium carbonate using turnsole (litmus) solution as indicator. He evaporated this solution in a porcelain cup and obtained 41 grains *sal marine* (sodium chloride).

The part of Gioanetti's method, that of the determination of the alkali content of a mineral water by drop-wise addition of acid till saturation, was known to Lavoisier along with Macquer. They reported to the French Academié, 11^{th.} March 1778, on a mémoire of M. Mitouart, describing a similar procedure [10]. As this information could only have been known within a very narrow circle, this part of Gioanetti's procedure can be regarded as an independent co-discovery. So far, it has not been possible to trace the mémoire by Mitouart.

Their impact

The contributions of Gioanetti were virtually unknown in the twentieth century, being omitted by Partington [8], until the studies of Rancke-Madsen [11] and Szabadaváry [12] drew attention to them. This is in complete contrast to the position in Gioanetti's lifetime, for shortly after the publication of his text in 1779 [8], its contents rapidly became well

FLASHBACK PAGINE DI STORIA

THE OLD SPAW.

59

cubic inch) the fame quantity procured from the water by the pneumatic veficl.*

This experiment was made with a view of afcertaining the accuracy of the pneumatic machine, and this coincidence furprited me; I therefore repeated this experiment with lime-water as carefully as poffible, and the weight of the precipitate was within lefs than half a grain of the laft. Hence it appears that this veffel is not only by much the most convenient for experiments of this nature, but that its accuracy may be relied on with great certainty.

* The invention of this method of afcertaining the quantity of carbonic acid by means of lime-water, has generally been attributed to Mr. Gioanetti; but in a letter which I received from Dr. George Pearfon, foon after the publication of the first edition of this treatife, he afferts his claim to the difcovery, which, he fays, was published in his treatife on the Buxton waters, before it was made known by Mr. Gioanetti.

Fig. 2 - The false claim made by George Pearson to Thomas Garnett [26]

known and were cited, internationally. In 1780 the text's content was initially brought to the attention of a wide audience of chemists by the four sets of notes about Gioanetti's methods, added by De Morveau to his translation into French of Volume 1 of Bergman's Opuscules Chymiques et Physiques [13]. Two years later, de Fourcroy [14] referred to Gioanetti's work on vegetable astringent principles for the detection of iron and made no less than nine references to Gioanetti in his chapter on mineral waters. Chaptal [15] described Gioanetti's method for the determination of carbonic acid by precipitation with lime-water. The English translations of these three works, by Bergman [16], Fourcroy [17] and Chaptal [18], were all popular and influential in the late eighteenth and early nineteenth centuries and further spread the knowledge of Gioanetti's innovative methodology for mineral water analysis. Bonvicino referred to Gioanetti's studies on the solubility of salts in his Commentarii de Rebus in Scientia Naturali et Medicina, paper on the same topic [19]. Kirwan in his monograph, a standard text for several decades, on the analysis of mineral waters notes Gioanetti's caution with regard to "spot tests" and gave a detailed account of Gioanetti's separations of salts with alcohol [20].

In addition to the notice taken by the chemical community, Gioanetti's methods were of interest and use to Physicians, particularly those in

Spa towns where many used the results of mineral water chemical analyses to promote their medical practices. In the late 1700's the wealthy in Great Britain, as in the rest of Europe, made the "Grand Tour of Europe", hence the names medical practioners in the main towns on the normal grand tour route were listed in publications such as the *London Medical Register* [21], in which Gioanetti was listed in 1780, under the Royal College of Physicians, Turin. Notice was given of his *Analyses des Eaux Minerales de S. Vincent* in the Edinburgh *Medical Commentaries* for 1781-2 [22]. British physicians who published on the "nature and medicinal virtues of spa waters" and cited Gioanetti include John Ash (1723-1798) [23], Sir John Elliot (1736-1786) [24], Anthony Fothergill (1732-1813) [25], Thomas Garnett (1766-1802) [26] Robert Graves (1763-1849) [27], and Andrew Carrick (1767-1837) [28].

The second and third editions of the text by Thomas Garnett [26a] contain an intriguing footnote: "The invention of this method of ascertaining the quantity of carbonic acid by means of lime-water, has generally been attributed to Mr. Gioanetti; but in a letter I received from Dr. George Pearson, soon after the publication of the first edition of this treatise, he asserts claim to this discovery, which he says, was published in his Treatise on Buxton waters before it was made known by Mr. Gioanetti" (see Fig. 2).

This was a strange claim to make, indeed it appears to be false, as although Pearson published two books on Buxton waters, they appeared in 1784 [29] and in 1785 [30]. His great number of experiments "adding lime-water to saturate the well water" are dated as carried out in 1782 or 1783. Both books and the experiments described therein were carried out well after the publication of Gioanetti's book, 1779. This claim is perhaps not completely out of character for Pearson, who whilst he acknowledged Jenner's priority for the introduction of vaccination, wrongly claimed he had done more to promote vaccination against smallpox than had Jenner and that it was due to the extensive use of vaccination in London by Woodville and himself that its establishment was ensured [31].

Gioanetti's analytical data was cited for many years in composite accounts of mineral waters springs in Italy, for example by Giacosa [32] and Bertini [33].

Luminescence

Following the earlier work of Robert Boyle and others on luminescence of shining fish, flesh and wood, interest in the subject continued in Europe in the eighteenth century [34, 35]. Gioanetti investigated a reported luminous phenomenon in the water of Eglise, a hamlet in the Fontane-More parish in the Duché d'Aoste. He found no light in the water but bright luminous specks in the mud, which were little animals, perhaps the "nymphs of luminous flies". He also remarked that perhaps luminous wood contained luminous animalcules [36].

Stoneware and porcelain manufacture

Though Gioanetti was the first important chemist in Piedmont, his

name is best known in relation to "Vinovo porcelain" which was, and still is, considered the best porcelain in Europe of its period, worthy to compete with the Chinese porcelain, though no kaolin was used for its production. His deep knowledge of chemical composition of soils and minerals in Piedmont sites certainly guided Gioanetti in the selection of materials suitable for the manufacture of grès (stoneware) and of porcelain. We do not have any of his analytical data but the same materials were examined later by Giobert [37] and by Sobrero [38] who also examined the porcelain made by Gioanetti at Vinovo [39].

At first Gioanetti limited himself to the manufacture of articles in stoneware gaining permission in 1st November 1774 but gave up this manufacture at Vische in 1776 as it was not profitable in exchange for an annuity of 600 lira to avoid competition with the factory established in Vinovo in 1775.

In April 1780 by invitation of the King, Vittorio Amedeo III, he took over the porcelain factory at Vinovo previously established by Brodel and Hannong, after its failure. The Royal Patent (see Fig. 3), dated 12^{th.} April 1780 also notes the earlier grant Patent to Gioanetti for the manufacture of grez [4a]. Under Gioanetti the factory (see Fig. 4) produced some of the best European porcelain from local raw materials. Due to his chemical and technological skills the factory produced porcelain in which the coefficient of expansion of the glaze and body matched and pigments that gave delicate and natural colours. The wide ranging output was technically and artistically excellent as illustrated by De-Mauri [2], Mattirollo [3], Ruberi [4], Martinengo [40] and Stazzi [41]. Due to financial difficulties, in June 1784 Gioanetti published a prospectus to establish shares in favour of the Royal Manufactory of Vinovo Porcelain. The Reale Accademia delle Scienze di Torino took up 12 shares [7b].

REGIE PATENTI IN SEGUITO AL MEMORIALE A CAPI

Portanez i Privilegi da S. M. accorduti a favore della Fablicien di Privellena flabilita nel Regio Caffello di Vinnyo

0.0 1

Diverie altre provvinenze della M. S., e de fani Regi Magilizzati par il undefimo oggatto

In date ditte 12. hoplie 1780.



IN TORINO NELLA STAMPARIA REALE

Fig. 3 - Front page to the Royal Patent granted to Gioanetti to manufacture porcelain at the Castle at Vinovo



FLASHBACK PAGINE DI STORIA

The Vinovo factory mark is generally in the form of a V surmounted by a cross (emblem of the House of Savoy) in blue, grayish blue, black (quite rare) or gold. In some instances the cross appears alone or is not joined to the V, such marks bear the date of manufacture as well [3, 4]. On pieces of the Gioanetti period the letters DG (Dr. Gioanetti) sometimes appear under the V and cross mark. Other letters in underglaze colour give the initials of the painter who worked on the item. Incised letters and numbers on the bases refer to modellers, retouchers or to the classification of the products.

After the Napoleonic invasion of 1796 production was much reduced, due to lack of patrons. The French Government fearing competition with Sèvres demanded from Gioanetti the complete list and amounts of materials used in his porcelain. In 1807 Brongniart, the Director of the Sèvres manufactory received the formulation which he inserted in his *Traité des Arts Céramiques* [42]. This list, together with a description of the 21 Piedmont clays used for pottery production that Gioanetti revealed to his friend Ghigliossi are the only official testimonies of his skilled technique. This information, however, was somewhat sparse because Gioanetti was naturally a reserved man, very jealous about his recipe. Some more details were given by Sobrero [38, 39] and Giobert [37] who argued, by analyzing the Vinovo porcelain, that its superb quality as well as the variability of its quality were ascribable to the "key ingredient" used by Gioanetti that was the "Magnesite di Baldissero", which mainly was magnesium carbonate and not silicate as Brongniart believed. Thanks to his valuable chemical knowledge, Gioanetti "corrected" the characteristics of this magnesite by adding aluminum silicates.

When the King returned and visited in 1815 Gioanetti was still earnestly at work, but died the same year. The works continued for few years under Giovanni Lomello (by the way, Lomello married the widow of

References

- G. Carena, "Elogio Del Dottor Gioanetti", Mem. Reale Acad. Scienze Torino, 1818, 23, 113-142,.
- [2] L. De-Mauri (E. Sarasino), "Vinovo and its Porcelain", Piantanida Valcarenghi, Milan, 1923.
- [3] O. Mattirolo, "Vittorio Amedeo Gioanetti, Medico e Chimico, Creatore della Porcellana detta di Vinovo. Nel bicentenario della sua nascita", da Rassegna Mensile Municipale "Torino", 1930.
- [4] M. Ruberi, "Vittorio Amedeo Gioanetti e Le Porcellane di Vinovo", Tipografia Impronta-Nichelino, Torino, (n.d.), a) pp. 36, 37.
- [5] V.M. Paroletti, "Vite e ritratti di sessanta Piemontesi illustri", Felice Festa Litografo, Torino (dalla Stamperia Reale), 1824.
- [6] G.G. Bonino, "Biografia Medica Piedmontese", Vol. 2, Bianco, Torino, 1825, p. 340-362.
- [7] V. Ferrone (Ed.), "Tra Società e Scienza. 200 Anni di Storia Dell'Accademia Delle Scienze di Torino", U. Allemandi, Torino, 1988, a) p. 111, b) p. 190.
- [8] J.R. Partington, "A History of Chemistry", 4 vol., Macmillan & Co, 1961-1970.
- [9] [V.M.] M. Gioanetti, "Analyse des Eaux Minérales de S.
 Vincent et de Courmayer...", J-M. Briolo, Turin, 1779, a) pp. 32-36; b) 37-43.
- [10] "Rapport sur Les Moyens de Déterminer les Quantités D'Alcali dans les Eaux Minérales", in "Oeuvres De Lavoisier", Tome 4, Impimerie Impériale, Paris, 1868, p. 311-312.
- [11] E. Rancke-Madsen, "The Development of Titrimetric Analysis till 1806", Gad, Copenhagen, 1958, p. 75-78.
- [12] F. Szabadváry, (trans. G. Svehla), "History of Analytical Chemistry", Pergamon, Oxford, 1966, p. 204.

- [13] T. Bergman, (trans. De Morveau), "Opuscules Chymiques et Physiques", L.N. Frantin, Dijon, 1780, p. 107, 108, 125, 141, 146 and 147.
- [14] De Fourcroy, "Lecons Élémentaires D'Histoire Naturelle et de Chimie, Tome 2, Rue et Hôtel Serpente, Paris, 1782, pp. 364, 365, 366, 367, 369, 376, 388, 392 and 405.
- [15] J.A. Chaptal, Éléments de Chimie, J.-F. Picot, Montpellier, 1790; later editions Paris, 1794, 1796, 1803.
- [16] T. Bergman, (trans. from the original Latin, with notes and illustrations by E. Cullen), Physical and Chemical Essays", J. Murray, London, 1784 and 1788; other editions Firenze, 1787; Napoli 1787; U. Note, these editions also contain De Morveau's notes in addition those he added. Vol. 1, See 1784 edition p. 147-148, 162-163 and 172-173.
- [17] De Fourcroy, (trans. T. Elliott), "Elements of Natural History, and of Chemistry", Edinburgh, (1785); other editions Edinburgh, 1796, 1798; London, 1788, 1790; Erfurt 1788-91; Madrid, 1795; Sergovia 1793-95. See W. Nicholson's translation of the 2nd. edition, London 1788, Mineral waters, Vol. 2, pp. 449, 466, 467, 468, 470, 476, 487, 491 and 504; Detection of iron, Vol. 3, 251 and 252.
- [18] M.I.A. Chaptal, (trans. W. Nicholson), "Elements of Chemistry", 3 vols., G.G.J. and J. Robinson, London, 1791, vol. 1, p. 214. New London editions, 1795, 1800, 1803; Philadelphia 1796; Boston 1806; Venezia, 1792; Napoli, 1798; Madrid,1793, 1802.
- [19] Bon Voisin [Benedetto Bonvicino], "Commentarii de Rebus in Scientia Naturali et Medicina", Vol. 33, F. Gleditch, Lipsiae, 1791, p. 607-609.
- [20] R. Kirwan, "An Essay on the Analysis of Mineral Waters", J.W. Myles, London, 1799, see pp. 160, 167 and 174.
- [21] Anon., "The Medical Register for the Year 1780", Fielding and

Gioanetti, Anna Maria Battaglino) but only produced objects of poor quality; in the attempts which followed, made first by Michele Stoppini sculptor and then by Cesare della Chiesa to get back to the original quality production failed and the Vinovo factory closed finally in 1824.

In conclusion

Gioanetti had an impressive chemical intuition in addition to a genuine passion for study and research work. Despite being a self-taught in the field of chemistry, his work in the development of original methods of analysis as well as in the selection, purification and accurate mixing of raw materials for fine pottery production was superb. It is not clear why Gioanetti's contributions to the methodology of the analysis of mineral waters and porcelain manufacture have been overlooked by historians of chemistry for almost 150 years. That he was not appointed to the Chair of Chemistry at the University of Turin can be regard-

Walker, London, 1780, p. 260.

- [22] A. Duncan, "Medical Commentaries for the Years 1781-2", Vol. 8, 2nd Edition, C. Elliott, T. Kay and Co., London, 1787, 120.
- [23] J. Ash, "Experiments and Observations, to investigate, by Chemical Analysis, the Medical Properties of the Mineral Waters of Spa and Aix-la-Chappelle...", J. Robson and W. Clarke, London, 1788, p. 128.
- [24] J. Elliot, "An Account of the Nature and Medicinal Virtues if the Principal Mineral Waters of Great Britain and Ireland and those Most in Repute on the Continent.....", 2nd Edition, J. Johnson, London, 1789, p. 114.
- [25] A. Fothergill, "A New Experimental Inquiry into the Nature and Qualities of the Cheltenham Water...", R. Cruttwell, Bath, 1788, p. 64-65.
- [26] T. Garnett, "A Treatise on the Mineral Waters of Harrogate, containing the History of the Waters, Their Chemical Analysis, Medicinal Properties...", 2nd Edition, T. Gill, Leeds, 1794, a) p. 59.
- [27] R. Graves, "An Experimental Inquiry into the Constituent Principles of the Sulphureous Water at Nottington near Weymouth.....", W. Cruttwell, Sherbourne, 1792, p. 20.
- [28] A. Carrick, "Dissertation on the Chemical & Medicinal Properties of the Bristol Hotwell Water...", N. Biggs, Bristol, 1797, p. 28.
- [29] G. Pearson, "Observations and Experiments for Investigating the Chymical History of the Tepid Springs of Buxton....", 2 vol., J. Johnson London, 1784.
- [30] G. Pearson, "Directions for Impregnating the Buxton water with its own Gases and for Composing Artificial Buxton Water", J. Johnson, London, 1785.
- [31] N.G. Coley, "George Pearson MD, FRS (1751-1828): "The

ed as acting in favour of the artistic heritage of Italy.

Fine porcelain manufacture was a major passion in Gioanetti's life: the chemist and the artist marvelously fused to reach levels of exceptional refinement.

He is now commemorated in Vinovo, by the name of State School for Media Studies, "Scuola Media Gioanetti". The site of the works at the Castello di Vinovo is available for visits.

Acknowledgements: D.T.B. and L.S. wish to thank respectively the staff of the Science Library, The Queen's University of Belfast, and of the Chemistry Department Library, University of Bari, for the great assistance and the facilities provided during the researches and preparation of this paper. This research was carried out as part of the programme of the Study Group, "History of Analytical Chemistry in Europe" of the Division of Analytical Chemistry (DAC, www.dac-euchems.org/) of the European Association for Chemical and Molecular (EuCheMS).

Greatest Chemist in England?", *Notes Rec. R. Soc. Lond.*, 2003, **57**, 161.

- [32] P. Giacosa, "Sulle acque minerali di Courmayer, Appunti storici ed analisi chimica, batteriologica", *Giornale R. Accad. Di Med. Torino*, 1899, 1(5), 17.
- [33] B. Bertini, "Idrologia minerale ossia storia di tutte le sorgenti d'acque minerali", C. Bocca, Torino, 1822, p. 21, 67, 149, 150, 151, 153, 155, 157 and 158.
- [34] D. Thorburn Burns, "Robert Boyle (1627-1691): A Foundation Stone of Analytical Chemistry in the British Isles. Part VI, Contributions to the Early Study of Luminescence", *Analyt. Proc.*, 1991, **28**, 362.
- [35] E. Newton Harvey, "A History of Luminescence: From the Earliest Times Until 1900", American Philosophical Society, Philadelphia, 1957.
- [36] M. Gioanetti, "Observations Sur la Source phofphorique de Fontane-More", *Journal de Physique*, 1780, **15**, 495.
- [37] G.A. Giobert, "Analyse de la Magnésie de Baudissero en Canavais, départment de la Doire", *Mém Acad Turin*, 1802-3, 293-312, 313-316, reprinted in *Journ. de Physique*, 1804, **60**, 250; *Journ. de Mines*, 1806, **20**, 291, and trans. in *J. Nat. Phil. (Nicholson's Journal)*, 1805, **12**, 277-284, 313-316.
- [38] A. Sobrero, "Idraulicità della Giobertite", *Atti Acc. Sci. Torino*, 1866, **1**, 563; 1866-7, **2**, 141,
- [39] A. Sobrero, "Della porcellana magnesiaca di Vinovo", *Atti Acc. Sci. Torino*, **2**, 221.
- [40] F. Martinengo, "Vinovo Porcelain", *The Connoisseur*, 1961, 148, 185.
- [41] F. Stazzi, "Italian Porcelain", G.P. Putnam's Sons, New York, 1964.
- [42] A. Brongniart, "Traité des Arts Céramiques ou des Poteries", Vol. 2, A. Mathias, Paris, 1844, 421.